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Minutes of the Trust Board Meeting

Tuesday 27 July 2010

Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker (NC)
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley (DA)
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey (MB)
	Deputy Chief Executive & Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley (RE)
	Director of Finance

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell (PMi)
	Chief Operating Officer

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe (EG)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton (SH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Alison Robertson (AR)
	Director of Nursing and Patient Safety

	
	
	

	In Attendance:
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Trust Board Secretary

	
	Mr J-P Moser (JP)
	Director of Communications

	
	Ms Moira Nangle (MN)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Kath Dean
	Corporate Affairs Manager

	
	
	

	Apologies
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	
	

	
	
	ACTION

	10.36
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

Seven members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations.
	

	
	
	

	10.37
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	10.38
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(10)3
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 25 May 2010.
	

	
	
	

	10.39
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING
	

	
	
	

	10.39.1
	There were no additional items identified to discuss other than those on the agenda.
	

	
	
	

	10.40
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	
	
	

	10.40.1
	Chief Executive Report - TB(10)34
David Astley presented the report and highlighted the key areas.  The report referred to the launch of the Trust’s revised values - Excellent, Kind, Responsible, Respectful. The revised values form part of a wider piece of work to revise and relaunch the Trust’s mission and five-year vision. The report also noted staff members/teams which have been the recent recipients of awards including:-

· Social Partnership Forum Award: The One Team
· K Hopkins Golden Telescope: Mr Nick Watkin

· Queens Birthday Honours: Henry Mash and Roger Vickers
	

	
	
	


	10.41
	QUALITY AND PATIENT SAFETY
	

	
	
	

	101.41.1
	Divisional presentation - Surgical Division: A strategic overview of theatres
	

	
	Dr Susan Hutchinson, Clinical Director for Theatres and Anaesthetics gave a strategic overview presentation which included data on activity levels, recent developments/projects and areas of risk. 

1) Current state:

There are currently 8 theatre suites in the Trust with 29 operating theatres. There are 400 weekly operating sessions, amounting to 1500 hours of operating a week, with a 98% average utilisation list. (This means that all elective operating sessions are being used all of the time.) 

2) Recent developments and expanding specialties:
 It was noted that in the last year 2 new theatres have been commissioned and a level 1 trauma theatre is now available 24/7. 18 new elective operating sessions have also been created. Several specialities are continuing to expand rapidly namely trauma, thoracic, bariatric and robotic surgery. 
3) Current projects:
Four major projects are currently underway within theatres, namely:-

· The productive operating theatre: aimed at simplifying processes in order to decrease waste and increase efficiency and patient focus

· Theatre storage: aimed at reducing stock levels and increasing efficiency and utilisation of storage areas

· Changes to theatre staff working patterns: aimed at increasing the reliability of list coverage and designed to achieve cost savings of £190K
· New theatres IT system: this is the deployment of iCLIP to theatres, aimed at addressing previous problems of poor data collection. 

4) Challenges:
The challenges for the next year were identified as:-

· To move all children’s surgery into Lanesborough theatres
· To find safe and effective ways of expanding 3 session working days in order to cope with increased demands

· To purchase the additional equipment required to commensurate with the increasing workload

· To make best use of the space available to enhance the quality of patient care

· To deliver an increasing workload on a very tight budget 

Emma Gilthorpe questioned the ability of the Trust to bring back some work currently being outsourced to the private sector in light of the current 98% utilisation rate. Sue Hutchinson noted that there was an action plan being implemented and recruitment is underway in order to achieve this. However capacity remains a problem, especially after 5pm.

Naaz Coker queried whether theatres were functioning at full capacity on Friday afternoons. Assurance was received that theatres are running at full capacity as the Trust usually receives increased case loads of emergency work at this time.

Questions from the public: 

Hazel Ingram questioned if it was possible to alter the times for admission of patients who undergoing day surgery, as currently patients who are only being operated on in the afternoon are being admitted in the early morning. Sue Hutchinson noted that work is currently being undertaken to access the possibility of splitting the theatre lists into morning and afternoon sessions. However this can be problematic as patient, staffing and equipment needs need to be reviewed several hours in advance of procedures so that the necessary arrangements can be made. 
Naaz Coker thanked Sue Hutchinson for the informative presentation. Board members were invited to contact Sue should they wish to arrange an opportunity to visit the theatre suites. 
	

	10.42.2
	In-patient Survey – TB(10)54
Alison Robertson presented the results of the 2009 National Inpatients Survey, which unfortunately were noted to be worse than that in 2008. Although the majority of respondents were generally positive about their care, the results revealed several areas which require urgent improvement. 
The areas of weakness identified are:-
· Admissions to hospital - speed of admission

· Hospital and Ward  - same sex accommodation, shared bath and shower facilities, cleanliness and noise at night

· Food - choice of food & help eating meals where required

· Doctors - confidence and trust in doctors

· Nurses - confidence and trust in nurses and visibility

· Care and treatment - communication
· Operations and procedures - explaining of risks and benefits

· Leaving hospital - involvement in discharge and delayed discharge

Zoe Packman, Deputy Director of Nursing, presented the action plan that is being implemented to address the areas of concern identified and mitigate the risk of the Trust not achieving one of its core objectives - ‘to provide outstanding quality of care.’ The action plan, which was noted to be a work in progress, is a  high level plan designed to address for key areas:

1. Communication and information 

2. Discharge

3. Food and nutrition 

4. General issues

It was noted that Picker will be conducting an additional local survey in July and again in a few months time so that the Trust can monitor progress in these areas and ensure that improvement is being made. 

Paul Murphy raised concerns that the action plan was not comprehensive enough and that further measures and deadlines were required for each action. Further, there was concern that the plan is too focused on nursing and the scope should be broader with ownership and leadership being extended to consultants and doctors. It was suggested that progress against this plan be reviewed at the next Board meeting. 
Sean Hilton re-iterated the concerns raised by Paul Murphy and emphasised the importance of clinicians taking responsibility for their role in improving patient experience. Professor Hilton stressed the importance of the ownership of these issues at Board level and offered his help and support in developing this.  Naaz Coker further encouraged Board members to participate in ward duties as doing so is salutary and offers a useful insight into the patient experience. 
	September 2010

	
	
	

	10.42.3
	Quality Report – TB(10)53
Alison Robertson presented the Quality Report regarding the developments within the Trust relating to patient strategy, experience and outcomes. The following points were noted:-

Patient Safety:

· The mandatory target for MRSA Bacteraemia for this year is 9. The Trust has 7 confirmed cases and therefore is in danger of breaching this target. A range of actions are being implemented and a communication campaign is being launched. 
· The number of occasions when wards have reported unsafe staffing levels is less for Quarter 1 of this year than that reported for the same period in 2008 and 2009. Several recruitment activities are being undertaken to increase recruitment to areas where this has been a challenge.  

· Quantitative nursing scorecards have been rolled out to the Divisions. Emma Gilthorpe requested that the Board have regular sight of these scorecards in light of the ‘Ward to Board’ approach being implemented in the Trust. 
· The number of patients that developed pressure ulcers in April and May 2010 was considerably lower than that for the same period in 2009.
Patient Experience:

· PETS: The results for May 2010 have produced positive results however; some of these conflict with the results of the Inpatient Survey. The Trust is reviewing how accurate real time feedback can be collected.
· Complaints: 333 formal complaints were received by the Trust in Quarter 1 of this year, an increase of 27% on the previous quarter. 57% of complaints for Quarter 4 of 2009/10 were responded to within the prescribed timeframe. For 2009/10, 10 complaints were referred to the Ombudsman, 1 of which is being investigated. Thus far, 4 complaints for 2010/11 have been referred to the Ombudsman.
· It was noted that the rise in complaints is a general increase across all areas of the Trust with no prevailing themes or trends. The immediate focus of the Complaints team is on clearing the current backlog of complaints, thereafter the Patient experience manager will be able to focus on analysis and intervention.
The Board accepted the report and assurances
	A Robertson
Sept 2010


	
	
	

	10.43
	STRATEGY 
	

	
	
	

	10.43.1
	Changes to the external environment - TB(10)56
David Astley presented this report detailing the executive’s response to the national healthcare strategy outlined in the White Paper published in July 2010. The report noted the proposed key service developments for 2011/12 and highlighted the most significant risks that pose a threat to the Trust Foundation Trust’s application.  
The Board accepted the report and the proposed service developments
	

	
	
	

	10.44
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	10.44.1
	Trust Performance report – TB(10)58
Patrick Mitchell presented the Trust performance scorecard for April-June 2010. The following points were noted:-
· 18 weeks: Admitted performance in May remained below target at 84.4%. Data quality issues still exist following the implementation of iCLIP
· Cancer 62 day: 6.5 breaches were reported, 4.5 of were from Urology

· Last minute cancellation of operations: In May performance was 0.9% which was slightly higher than April when it was 0.5%.
· Never Event: 1 Never-Event was reported - wrong site surgery

· MAST: The Core MAST compliance rate is falling due to staff having completed the training over 12 months ago and are therefore due to complete it this year via e-Learning. This is problematic in that there are still some technical issues regarding the implementation of e-Learning that need to be resolved - these are being reviewed by the IT Department.
Patrick Mitchell provided assurance that should the national targets be dropped the Trust will continue to focus on the achievement of 18 weeks, A&E and other targets that improve patient experience.
The Board accepted the report 
	

	
	
	

	10.44.2
	Finance Report – TB(10)48/49/50
Richard Eley presented the Trust finance report (Month 3 of 2010/11).  The June revenue position was £2.57m under achieved compared to plan.  Income performed strongly this month - the Trust’s income performance in month 3 was £551k ahead of target, with YTD under-performance now only £77k.  
The overall SLA position has improved and there is £41K over achievement to date. The key under-performers are:-
· Medical oncology

· ICU

· Max-fax

· Renal medicine

Pay overspend increased this month with Junior doctors overspent by £408k due to ongoing agency cover for vacancies, this was particularly an issue in A&E and General Medicine.
The main area of concern is the Trust’s position with regards to the Challenge Programme. The year to date performance on CRPs is currently an underachievement of £861K. The risk has been assessed as an estimated £12 million. 

Loans:

 As at 31 March 2010, the Trust has an outstanding loans balance of £16 million. It was proposed that the Trust submit an early repayment of working capital loans on 15 September, which would reduce the interest payable charge this year by £300K. This planned saving is included in the Cost Reduction Programme. This is a strategic decision as whilst it is essential that the Trust continue to reduce its debt levels, the early repayment of this load will significantly impact cash levels. 
Graham Hibbert noted that this report was presented at the previous Finance Committee, and noted the following:-

· The issues with the post-deployment of IClip and the financial implications thereof were discussed at length by the Committee. 
· The Committee challenged the high number of agency staff being employed by the Trust but received assurance that this was due to the number of projects ongoing within the Trust, most of which are due to conclude shortly. 
· Executive responsibility has now been allocated for all of the CRPs and additional measures are being developed to address the shortfall in the overall programme.

· The committee requested assurance that the collection of outstanding debt from PCTs was a top priority for the organisation. 

· Assurance was received that the sale of the Bolingbroke is on track to be concluded by the end of the year. 

Emma Gilthorpe noted that the financial performance of the Trust YTD was disappointing and requested further assurance from the executive management team that the CRP programme and financial year-end targets would be achieved. D Astley acknowledged the severity of the financial challenge facing the Trust but was of the opinion that the targets were still realistic and achievable.  It was agreed that a paper regarding the revised plans to achieve the CRP programme and year-end targets would be presented for discussion at the August Board meeting. 
The Board accepted the report.
	R Eley

Aug 2010

	
	
	

	10.44.3
	Procurement strategy - TB(10)47

Moira Crabtree, Assistant Director of Finance - Procurement, attended the meeting to present the revised Procurement Strategy. The Strategy supersedes the previous strategy document covering the period 2004-2008 and sets out the governance processes being implemented within the Trust to mitigate risks surrounding poor or incorrect poor procurement processes.  Key aims include, to:-
· achieve full use of the current technology available i.e. Agresso

· reduce the variability of the products available

· reduce levels of inventory

· increase the effectiveness of the purchase to pay process.

Paul Murphy requested that the action plan, which contains concrete objectives and targets, be incorporated into the Strategy document. Whilst the Board congratulated the Procurement team on the direction of travel, it was agreed that the Strategy would not be approved until the action plan was attached to the document.
Strategy document to be amended accordingly and circulated for Board approval via email.
	R Eley

July 2010

	
	
	

	10.44.4
	Report from the Finance Committee 

G Hibbert provided a verbal update from the Finance Committee meeting held on 23 July 2010. It was noted that the Committee received assurance that adequate action was being taken to address the issues related to iCLIP and the sale of the Bolingbroke was on track for completion by the end of the year.  

The issue of the DoH loan repayment was discussed at this meeting and the Committee received assurance that the Trust is working hard to achieve its CRP programme and is likely to receive the CTB money. Graham Hibbert proposed that the Board agree in principle to the repayment of the loan in September, but to not follow through with this repayment should the Trust not receive the CTB money. David Astley and Richard Eley agreed to meet with meet with Paul Baumann to discuss gaining access to the CTB money. 
Emma Gilthorpe requested further assurance regarding the achievability of the financial targets to which the Trust is working. It was requested that the executive provide a revised plan of how these targets will be achieved at the August Board meeting. 

The Board accepted the verbal update and agree in principle to repay the Trust’s loan in September, provided the Trust receives the CTB money. 
	D Astley &
R Eley
Aug2010
R Eley
Aug 2010



	10.44.5
	Risk and compliance report – TB(10)57
Peter Jenkinson presented the Compliance report which focuses around the risk assurance and compliance elements of governance.  The following points were noted:- 

· Risk: A revised format of the Board Assurance Framework and summary of the 11 top risks facing the Trust were presented for information. 
· Assurance: The Trust has registered with the CQC with no conditions, which means the Trust successfully met the requirements of safety and quality for each of the CQC’s 28 standards. 
· Regulation: The Trust has received its Quality and Risk Profile. This is complied for the SHA by the CQC (using 08/09 data) as part of the Trust’s FT application. An action plan to address the areas of weakness identified has been drafted and is being monitored by the FT Steering Group. 

· NHSLA: The Trust and Community Services Wandsworth (CSW) are both currently Level 2. CSW is due to be assessed in October this year and the Trust in December.  If the Trust merges with CSW and CSW is a lower level, the level of assessment of the Trust will drop accordingly. In order to mitigate this risk, the merger with CSW must occur by 1 October 2010 as the Trust will thereafter be viewed as a new organisation and the NHSLA assessment can be deferred for up to 2 years. This would provide sufficient opportunity to prepare the new organisation for a Level 3 assessment. If the 1 October merger date is missed, CSW will be risk assessed in October, and the Trust will acquire the level awarded to CSW when the merger does eventually take place.
· SUIs: It was noted that there are no SUI investigations still outstanding past the overdue date.
The Board accepted the report and assurances
	

	
	
	

	10.44.5
	Report from Risk, Assurance and Compliance Committee 
Emma Gilthorpe provided a verbal update following the Risk, Assurance and Compliance meeting held on 22 July 2010. The following points were noted:-

· Good progress has been made with regards to the development of the Board Assurance Framework; further work is needed on the language used to describe some of the risks.
· Good progress has been made with regards to the development of the Assurance Map, a copy of which will be presented at the next meeting of the Committee 
· The rising number of complaints continues to be of concern and is being closely monitored by the Committee. 
· Good progress has been made with regards to ID bracelets and further quarterly audits will be undertaken to ensure that this continues.  
	

	
	
	

	10.45
	Reports from Executive Directors and Committees
	

	
	
	

	10.45.1
	Care and Environment progress report – TB(10)55
Neal Deans presented the Care & Environment report and updated on the progress of the Trust’s general improvement schemes and the roll-out of the Trust’s 1010 Carbon reduction scheme. 
	

	
	
	

	10.45.2
	Report from St George’s University of London (SGUL) – TB(10)52
This paper was circulated for information.
	

	
	
	

	10.45.3
	Medical Director’s Report

Rosalind Given-Wilson gave a verbal report which highlighted the changes which are occurring with the Clinical Management Board meeting.  The following changes have been agreed:-
· The Clinical Management Board will now meet monthly instead of fortnightly
· The Clinical Management Group will also meet monthly 

· The focus of these meetings will be patient experience and quality of care delivered   
· Extended CMB meetings will still take place and be used for the discussion of strategic issues
The Board requested that they receive feedback as to how the committees are functioning.
	R Given-Wilson

Sept 2010

	
	
	

	10.45.4
	Human Resources and Workforce Committee
	

	
	Moira Nangle provided a verbal update following the HR and Workforce Committee meeting held on 22 July 2010. The following points were noted:-

· The HR strategy was received and will be presented in September for Board approval

· An action plan designed to address the key areas of weakness highlighted by the staff survey results was approved

· Work is being undertaken to increase the speed and efficiency of the of the recruitment process
· In light of the Staff survey results, at the RAC meeting held on 22/07/10 the HR team was tasked to think of new and creative ways to test the temperature of the organisation on a more regular basis.
	

	
	
	

	10.46
	ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	10.46.1
	Patrick Mitchell noted that Dr. Bob McFarland has taken up leadership of the Cardiac Surgery Care Group for the next 6 months in order to oversee the external peer review being undertaken. 
	

	
	
	

	10.47
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

Mike Squires raised the following questions:

1) Why do McKissock, NNU, Holdsworth and Belgrave ward frequently report unsafe staffing levels? Alison Robertson responded that this was largely attributed to a difficulty to recruit to these areas and demand exceeding capacity. 9 job offers for vacant posts within these areas have been made.
2) What the Trust does when a patient is admitted with a pressure ulcer? Alison Robertson confirmed that if the Trust is aware of where the patient was from, the Trust will follow up with accordingly or report the case to social services.

3) Why does it take 27 days for a non fast track EOL discharge? It was agreed that this would be answered by Alison Robertson, via email.

4) Does the Trust has any plans to dispose of any assets other than the Bolingbroke, to which the answer was no.
5) What is the £980 000 referred to in App A of the Income and Expenditure Account?  The answer is the Grove.

6) What is the annual PFI repayment on the AMW?  
The answer is £9 million.
7) What is the BUPA referred to in paper TB(10)57?
 BUPA is a company which Sutton & Merton PCT is employing to conduct a forensic analysis of some of the Trust’s data. 

8) When will the new Breast Screening Clinic will be operational? 
The answer is July 2011. 
Hazel Ingram raised the following questions:

1) We received a copy of the Reserved Agenda with the Trust Board Notes for January   2010.  Was this a one off or a mistake, as we have not received one since?
Peter Jenkinson acknowledged that this was a mistake.
2) When we did a survey on Discharge we were told that the main cause for delay was the wait for drugs to take home.  The Consultants tell the junior doctors what drugs to prescribe for each patient during the ward round.  The junior doctors then follow the Consultants until the end of the ward rounds before returning to each patient to write up the prescription. Has anything been done to speed us this process and what will the affect of iCLIP be?  
Mike Bailey noted that no measures have been put in place to address this issue. When a patient is discharged the drug charge should be written up at that time, thereby preventing a delay. This process should be speeded up by the roll out of E-prescribing, which is a module of iCLIP which will be implemented in the near future. 

3) If all the staff concerned had explained the procedure so that the patient really understood, presumably the Never Event, detailed in 9.1. Corporate Performance Scorecard would not have occurred.
It was acknowledged that had the correct processes been followed, this Never Event would not have occurred.
	A Robertson

	
	
	

	10.48
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting of the Trust Board will be held on 28 September 2010 at 2.00pm in the Philip Constable Board Room.
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